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Interagency Coordinating Council

April 22, 2008
Minutes
ICC MEMBERS

INTERESTED PERSONS

STAFF
Marie-Anne Aghazadian 

Beth Anderson


Barbara Akenhead (CDW)


Rosanne Griff-Cabelli
Glynn Williams


Marlowe Bogino (Bayada Nurses)

Susan Campbell
Billie Friedland


Freda Collins (CDW)


Inita Joyner
Tom Kelly


Nancy Condon (AI Dupont Hospital)

Mary Knapp  


Janet Cornwell (DECC)



Michelle Lamers (Vice Chair)
Stephanie Johnson (Parent)
Anne Meduri


Pat Maichle (DDC)
Pam Reuther


Winnie Mellinger (CDW)
Randall Wimberley (Proxy for 
Helene Diskau (DDDS)
  Susan Cycyk)


Diane M. Foor (CDW)
Tracey Dencker (proxy for 
Darlene Lantz (ESP)
  Gail Womble)


Jill McKinney (CDW)
Arnetta Woodson (Chair)

Dennis Rubino
Carlos Duran




Debbie Amsden (proxy for

  Michael Gamel-McCormick)
Jim Lesko (proxy for 

  Martha Toomey)
Meeting Called to Order
Arnetta Woodson called to order at 11:50 a.m.  
Approval of Meeting Minutes
Tom Kelly motioned to approve the minutes.  Anne Meduri seconded.  
Meeting participants were introduced.  Arnetta announced that due to budget restraints, Birth to Three will no longer be able to provide lunch for our ICC Meetings. Everyone is asked to bring their own lunch. 
Parent Presentation
Stephanie Johnson gave a presentation entitled New World dedicated to her daughter, Reily Marie Johnson.   Stephanie explained that her daughter had developmental delays in all areas.  Reily was born on September 13, 2006.  At this time all of Reily’s tests were normal so there was no reason to think otherwise.  She said one evening a nurse came to take the baby for a hearing test. Reily failed the initial test in one ear and Stephanie was told that it was probably just fluid, and Reily would be retested.  Reily failed the second test as well. Stephanie and her family thought nothing of it after hospital discharge.

When Reily was two months old they took her to the doctor, concerned that she was not achieving developmental milestones.  No one had mentioned anything about Child Development Watch to her at the hospital or at the pediatrician’s office so she started going on the internet every day, trying to find out whatever she could.  She does not recall receiving Child Development Watch (CDW) information in her hospital packet.  She had wished that someone would have suggested that she call CDW if she had any concerns.  
Stephanie first learned of Child Development Watch during a discussion with a neurologist at AI.  The auditory department at AI had also mentioned CDW, but Stephanie thought that they were going to make a referral and waited on follow up from CDW.  Time passed and she finally contacted CDW herself to inquire on the referral, discovering that no previous referral had been made.

An assessment was done through CDW and developmental delays were noted.  Reily receives all core services through Easter Seals. In addition, Reily also receives services through Sterk School.  Reily still does not have a formal diagnosis.  

Stephanie has high expectations for all three of her children and added that she will do what ever it takes for Reily to reach her potential. Stephanie also mentioned how she did not have a support group to talk to and believes that there are plenty of families who would really benefit from support groups. Stephanie and her husband have started getting together with other parents and sharing stories and information.  
The Medicaid process had Stephanie very frustrated because she had to compile information and request medical records to justify why she would be eligible for Medicaid Benefits.
Stephanie ended by stating that she has always been a resourceful person but a lot of people are not this way and there are so many families and children who need the help of CDW.  Stephanie thanked everyone for listening and inviting her 

Rosanne noted that CDW has tow part time Family Support Specialists, Jennifer Donahue and Kellie McKeefery,  and briefly talked about Family Forums and CDW newsletters that we now have in which parents share their stories with other parents. Rosanne described the Growing Together Portfolio, including CDW contact information. Pat Maichle added that we should make sure that all physicians are educated and up to date with this information.
Dr. Carlos Duran mentioned the existing family support services, including a program called Hands and Voices, a national group run by parents, for parents of children with hearing deficits.  As part of a recent grant, a chapter is being established in Delaware.  For more information, contact www.handsandvoices.org.  Guide by Your Side is a program within Hands and Voices that provides parent support.
Janet Cornwell added that Parent to Parent International is a broad-based model that is not just for parents of children with hearing impairments. Chapters currently exist in Pennsylvania, New Jersey and Maryland, and contact has been made with the Pennsylvania chapter to receive some training and guidance for Delaware.  Janet added that this group has been coordinating with Hands and Voices to ensure collaboration, not duplication, as both groups move forward.

Arnetta indicated that the issue of parent support is important and will receive additional discussion time in the future.
Feedback to Grant Proposal 

Debbie Amsden shared that the University of Delaware is a member organization of the Association of University Centers for Disabilities Studies and there was collaboration with the Center for Disease Control (CDC) to offer a Request for Proposals that they would fund for up to $100,000 for each of two years to address the issue of the way family and general practitioners screen developmental milestones and then to help them understand the resources in the state and community to provide services to families and children. The University’s proposal stated that efforts would enhance the current infrastructure in Delaware (collaboration between First Signs, Delaware Autism Society, Birth to Three Early Intervention System). Members of the Delaware Academy of Family Physicians are a critical partner in the success of this proposal as they would be the target audience.  Debbie welcomed any other agencies/organizations to the table.  Insurance will be a critical issue in order to address how screenings are being financed. 
Three tiered approach:
1.
Broad-based approach will use newsletters and websites to distribute information about the Birth to Three Early Intervention System/Child Development Watch to physicians. Also be involved at the medical grand-rounds at the hospitals in an effort to reach 75% of family and general practitioners to encourage the use of standardized developmental screenings, early intervention services, and steps for referral. The “Don’t Wait” language will be encouraged.
2.
Develop credit-based training for family and general practitioners on goals and to provide technical assistance to physicians’ offices to help decide which developmental screening tool they would incorporate into their practice. Design is to work with 30 of these practitioners a year for each of the two years.
3.
Create an online course that can be accessed by all staff in the physicians’ offices who might also be involved in the screening process. Goal is to help those individuals understand the state resources and the referral process. Goal is to reach 50 physicians.
Evaluation process will be included, and Christiana Care will assist in reviewing the process of creating the synergy around the importance of doing developmental screenings, understanding the resources available, and how each practice can work in partnership with these resources. Will also review the numbers of how many family and general practitioners incorporate the use of standardized developmental screening tools, how many children receive a screening, and how many are referred to Child Development Watch. One of the messages that the Center wants to share is that for any child who receives a developmental screening, if there is a concern, the physician needs to address the concern with the family. 
ICC Award for Distinguished Service to Child Development Watch/NHS 
Barbara Akenhead, Clinic Manager, Child Development Watch, Northern Health Services presented the ICC Award for Distinguished Service to Winnie Mellinger. Winnie is an Advanced Practice Nurse (APN) at Child Development Watch. She is dedicated to her families, always seeing the human side of the client. Being an APN, the children assigned to her caseload oftentimes have multiple medical issues as well as developmental issues. Barb hailed Winnie as a true, tireless child advocate and a wonderful team player.  
Winnie accepted the award and indicated that she loves her job and shared that she also loves her families.
Federal and State Budget for SFY 2009 

Rosanne indicated that, as a minimum allocation state, federal funds were cut by $3,399.   Birth to Three Program in Delaware receives will receive federal grant allocation of $2,135,315 (down from $2,138,714).  ICC Meetings will be held at DelTech Dover; however, lunches will no longer be provided.  Every state department is scheduled to be reduced by a minimum of 10 percent.  Further updates will be available at the July ICC meeting.  
Division for Early Childhood (DEC) Recommended Practices
Jim Lesko presented on the Division for Early Childhood (DEC) Booklets –
Recommended Practices & Guiding Early Intervention Practices in Delaware.  The DEC had worked on several practices several years ago, considered “best practices” in early intervention. Jim was asked to speak to the ICC on interdisciplinary, child-focus practices.  

Key concepts of interdisciplinary practices:

· Is it functional?

· Is the team’s decision useful for the child and family?

· Is the content focused on the child’s independence?

· Is it focused on the ability to have meaningful social relationships?

· Is it focused on their ability to engage in everyday activities?

The document breaks the practices down into three ideas:

1.  The concept of Multiple Services/Multiple Specialists/Multiple Settings: coordination is difficult from a family’s perspective; Question if the multitude of services is making a difference.
2. 
Interventions need to be practical. There has to be collective responsibility on everyone’s part.  How are these interventions going to be carried out outside of the therapy environment?

3.
Transdisciplinary process to involve all team members. Specialists have a hard time letting go of their own specialty, branching out into other areas. Teams need to include family members.
Jim reviewed examples of interdisciplinary practices. ICC members were paired up to review specific practices cited in the book. Each pair reviewed specific practices and, role-playing as practitioners, explained how each practice would be implemented in a way that it would be functional for families.
Update on Tracking and Assessment for Low Birthweight Babies

Dr. Carlos Duran provided an update on data of low birthweight babies in response to the ICC’s request for additional information. Previously, Part C eligibility included those children who weighed 1250 grams or less at birth.  Changes in eligibility lowered that to 1000 grams.  When that change was considered, the ICC wanted to ensure that the children who were not made eligible by reason of low birthweight did not eventually need services otherwise. From the timeframe of September 2005 to December 2007, one hundred children were identified at Christiana Care who fell between the 1250 gram and 1000 gram birthweight.  (Children under 1250 grams are transferred and admitted to Christiana until additional weight is gained.) Christiana Care tracked these children with the following results:

· 16% of those children became eligible for Part C.  
· 41% still being followed through WATCH (receive follow-up assessments)

· 17% closed (parents declined follow-up; child passed away)
· 10% not followed (not referred to Child Development Watch—parents did not desire referral or see referral as a priority; provider did not refer)

· 16% identified but not followed. Dr Duran indicated that in the Medical Model Clinic in New Castle County, there is a no show rate is 40% Specialty Clinics (neurology, genetics) have an insignificant no-show rate—parents see these as more important.  Dr Duran’s concern is those children who do not return for clinic appointments because of parents’ scheduling issues.
Discussions ensued among ICC members on the no-show rate.  Awareness on the importance of early intervention, follow-up, and parents’ perception of the child’s developmental status possibly lends to this no show rate.

Consensus was received from the ICC that no additional updated from Dr. Duran were needed, unless any changes are made to the low birthweight eligibility or if new data was received.
Update from DMMA

Glyne Williams shared that it was open-enrollment time for the Medicaid Managed Care Organizations (MCO). Open enrollment is scheduled from May 1 through May 30. Anyone enrolled in an MCO may change programs any number of times. Generic postcards and benefits information was sent to all Medicaid enrollees in March. Confirmation of enrollment in new plans will be received by individuals by mid-June. Effective date of enrollment is July 1.  Individuals new to the MCO system have 90 days from July 1 to decide to remain in the new plan or change plans.  Glyne indicated that the state is currently working with Managed Care Organizations to identify the procedures for a smooth transition and how to ensure continuity of care when an individuals moves from one plan to another. Glyne will follow up with the ICC on how to overcome barriers when durable medical equipment (DME) or assistive technology is in the process of being ordered over this time.  
Glyne shared the growth in the rate of Medicaid eligible individuals and the impact of possible changes to proposed Medicaid regulations. Proposed changes include cessation of reimbursement of targeted case management, transportation (CMS 2287), and rehabilitative services (CMS 2261). If federal match is eliminated, responsibility will fall to the state. Compliance by the states is due by March 3, 2009.
Updates to the Medicaid regulations will be shared at upcoming ICC meetings.

Member Sharing

Beth Anderson thanked all for providing accommodations for her son so she may attend today’s meeting. She believes it sends a message that the ICC values parent participation. 
Marie Anne Aghazadian of the Parent Information Center wanted to let everyone know that Parents as Teachers will be offering services to the 3-5 age group. Three additional educators have been hired.
Janet Cornwell shared updates from the Building Capacity in Natural Environments committee and the Expanding Opportunities committee on inclusion.  The have had an opportunity to gather updated data from childcare providers at the Week of the Young Child Conference. She received 158 completed questionnaires and although the data has not yet been analyzed, Janet thinks it will provide a nice picture on the current sate of child care in Delaware. Janet is willing to provide an update at an upcoming meeting.
Dr. Tom Kelly has arranged from Dr. Lucy Luta, Program Manager, Office of Lead Poisoning Prevention, Division of Public Health, to speak to the ICC to discuss the Lead Poisoning Prevention program. She is interested in working with the ICC on outreach.

Beth Anderson shared that she and other parents are in the process of finalizing a brochure that will be distributed to families currently being served by Child Development Watch to remind families of transition timelines. Beth and others will look at important transition issues identified by families, and from that perspective create a simple, concise family guide to transition. No target date is set for the finalized product.
Update from the Bureau of Maternal and Child Health

Rosanne reminded the ICC to review data presented in the Monthly Progress Report. Annual Child Count Data is also included in the ICC participant packet.  Debbie Amsden indicated that the University of Delaware has commenced activities for the 2008 Family Survey.
Adjournment
Dr. Tom Kelly motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:34 p.m., seconded by Beth Anderson.
Next Meeting
July 22, 2008 ~ 11:30am ~3:30pm, Delaware Technical and Community College, Terry Campus, Dover, DE conference room 400A.
